Pubblicazione quadrimestrale numero 1 / 2022

africheorienti e orienti

rivista di studi ai confini tra africa mediterraneo e medio oriente

anno XXV numero 1 / 2022

The Belt and Road Initiative: Perspectives from Asia and Africa

Edited by Arturo Marzano and Silvia Tieri

AIEP EDITORE

DOSSIER

A Savvy BRI Partner in India's Neighbourhood: Bangladesh's Balancing Act Amid Debt Crises and Power Rivalry in South Asia

Silvia Tieri

Abstract

South Asian countries' reaction to the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) has not been uniform. Except for Pakistan, whose alliance with China and enmity with India are overt, for other countries the BRI posed the question of dealing with power competition – the India-China rivalry – as recipients of development finance. Smaller countries traditionally close to India found themselves faced with the dilemma of welcoming the BRI to reap economic benefits while simultaneously maintaining existing economic and – in the case of some – strategic relations with New Delhi. Considering the relatively less debated case of Bangladesh, this paper argues that Dhaka proved apt at navigating the opportunities and challenges posed by the BRI, balancing Chinese money with Indian influence and avoiding the debt distress which fell upon other regional BRI partners.

Keywords: Bangladesh; BRI; deals; debt trap; South Asia

Introduction

Years after its inception, the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) is a global although still loosely defined initiative. South Asia is one of its key regions, as it was envisioned to host a large number of "mega-projects" which promised to deliver economic dividends for both the partner countries and China. Economic considerations aside, many pointed out that the latter's interest in some of them is also strategic.

South Asian countries' reaction to the BRI has been not uniform and largely dependent on their positioning vis-à-vis regional hegemon India. A rival of China, India condemned the initiative¹ and promoted alternative ones while Pakistan, a traditional ally of China. became one of the largest recipients of BRI funds (Boni 2020; ch. 5; Garlick 2022). The question was more nuanced for other smaller countries that maintain a close relation with India but also seek cash to pursue development projects. On the one hand, the BRI represented an opportunity to access large Chinese funds thus diversifying dependence from India and boosting the economy via better connectivity and increased trade. On the other, it imposed the need for caution, to avoid icopardising bilateral ties with New Delhi and falling into debt distress. Indeed, with regard to the latter point, there have been two cases from South Asia - Pakistan and Sri Lanka - which have been discussed rather widely in connection to their BRI participation. Both became recipients of Chinese loans financing projects envisioned or later included under the BRI. Also, following a debt crisis, both resorted to renegotiating their debt² (Bennon and Fukuyama 2022), thus becoming examples par excellence of China's alleged "debt diplomacy", even though it is debatable whether their financial troubles were actually or entirely due to a supposed Chinese "debt trap".³ The Maldives, also a South Asian BRI partner, undertook the path of debt renegotiation as well.

This paper considers the comparatively less discussed case of Bangladesh, a "small country" whose interests lie with both China and India, and a BRI signatory since 2016. It argues that, from the point of view of the recipient government's stakes and nego-tiation autonomy, Bangladesh's dealings with China in the context of the BRI appear to have been alert, selective, largely balanced, and when needed assertive, thus overall effective in making the Chinese initiative work for Dhaka's agenda.

The paper is structured as follows. First, it provides a context presenting the variables that the BRI introduced within the South Asian region, whose international relations setting is Indo-centric. This section delineates India's position vis-à-vis China and the BRI, and the consequent incentives and disincentives that the Chinese initiative posed for other South Asian countries such as Bangladesh. Then, the paper delineates the Bangladesh-China partnership: Dhaka's and Beijing's respective stakes, and salient features of Bangladesh's BRI participation, including problematic ones such as Chinese-locals relations, sustainability questions, and deals cancellations. The paper then proceeds to close-up on six BRI projects the two governments had committed to during a critical meeting in 2016 (which saw the signing of most Sino-Bangla MoUs) and that were later cancelled. Here it is argued that while prima facie such cancellations could appear as drawbacks in the development of the BRI in Bangladesh, they actually reveal a selective and confident approach by the Bangladeshi side. To argue this, the discussion traces the evolution of the projects and considers their cancellations vis-à-vis the of BRI loans in the region. In the last section, the paper considers the BRI from a strategic angle and suggests that Bangladesh navigated it performing a successful balancing act between the two competing powers.

The BRI in South Asia

It is hard to understand the significance, opportunities, and challenges that China's BRI has introduced in the set-up of South Asian relations without placing at the centre India and its approach to the region. India is the largest country in South Asia in terms of geographical location, territorial extension, GDP, international weight, and military resources. Being the hegemon power, India sees itself as the natural and legitimate preserver of the regional order. It is consequently averse to developments which potentially alter such order and jeopardise its central position, whether they might be coming from within the region, like in the case of neighbouring Pakistan, or from beyond it, like in the case of China, which is now not just an Asian power but also a global super-power in all rights.

India and China have a complex relation. Despite sharing significant historical connections and a common cultural heritage, as well as an important political past which saw them as vocal critics of imperialism on the Asian and world stage, contemporary Sino-India relations have been strained. Their souring has been largely due to competition over influence in South Asia, i.e. China's incursion in the region and India's resistance to the same. In the post-colonial period, as India's relations with Pakistan deteriorated, China built with the Islamic Republic a friendship known to be "higher than Himalayas, deeper than ocean, sweeter than honey, and stronger than steel".⁴ The Indo-China War of 1962, which saw New Delhi's defeat and scarred India's psyche in dealing with China, did not pose an end to the territorial dispute between the two, as proved by the most recent 2017 Doklam military standoff and the following 2020 skirmishes.⁵ The rivalry between the South Asian hegemon and the Asian super-power vis-à-vis other South Asian countries has extended to all major aspects of foreign relations, from trade and economic cooperation to defence and strategic partnerships, to foreign aid.

India did not participate in the first Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation conveyed by Xi Jinping in Beijing in May 2017. Before the event took place, the Indian Ministry of External Affairs released a statement explaining India's position.⁶ According to the document, India had two major problems with the initiative. The first one was that the BRI does not pay due consideration to India's concerns on sovereignty and territorial integrity. This is due to the fact that the key China Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), one of the largest BRI projects in Asia, crosses the region of Kashmir, whose control is retained partly by Pakistan and partly by India and that has been object of a yet unresolved decades-old dispute which brought the two neighbours to war in 1965 and 1999. China's decision to place the corridor within a disputed territory left India no other choice but to boycott it, as any endorsement of the project would have jeopardised India's territorial claims.

Secondly, in the statement India hinted that China was set to carry out the BRI with poor compliance to international standards concerning financial, socio-economic, and

environmental sustainability. This latter point placed India in a somewhat new position vis-à-vis the debate on aid because, like other non-traditional donors. India had earlier condemned the "Western" model of aid which is based on such standards. Both non-traditional donors and recipients blamed the Western paradium for being ineffective, cause of aid-dependency, and for coming along with heavy conditionalities that are perceived as an infringement of the recipient's sovereignty and create a paternalistic and non-egalitarian aid relationship (Baaz 2005; Woods 2008). China and India had found common ground in this critique, presenting themselves as alternative providers of aid that share with recipients (preferably called "partners") a common heritage - that of being non-Western, post-colonial nations - and hence similar development needs and strategies (Mawdsley 2012). This is why when India called out China on the guestion of international standards, it seemed to somewhat contradict what it had earlier preached, along with China and other non-Western providers of aid.⁷ However, India's critique had some merit. Although free from political-economical conditionality such as the pro-democracy and pro-liberalisation reforms prescribed by Western bilateral and multilateral donors, China's aid too comes with some form of actual conditions. For example, Chinese deals typically opt for materials and contracting firms sourced by direct procurement from China, without free tender bidding. In any case, India's absence at the 2017 BRI Forum and its statement served to mark its disapproval of the BRI initiative in particular and Chinese aid in general. As a matter of fact. India became the main BRI critic along with the US. In addition, little after the BRI Forum, India-China relations reached a new low following the Doklam standoff (June-August 2017).

Besides criticising the BRI, India has also worked to create alternatives to it, although these have gained much less traction so far. The Asia-Africa Growth Corridor, jointly planned with Japan and targeted to African countries,⁸ and the EU-India Connectivity Partnership open to Africa, Central Asia, and the Indo-Pacific⁹ are some examples.

The fate of the Bangladesh-China-India-Myanmar Economic Corridor (BCIM-EC) well exemplifies India's boycott of the BRI. The project of connecting Southwest China with Northeast India via Myanmar and Bangladesh started in 1999. India has been traditionally reluctant to enter a multilateral regional mechanism including China in light of growing rivalry as well as outstanding issues, such as China's support to anti-India insurgency in the Indian Northeast, which was among the areas to be connected by the proposed corridor. Nonetheless, the BCIM was pursued at the intergovernmental level under the Indian National Congress' (INC) tenure. However, with the advent of the nationalist Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP) to power, India's scepticism gained the upper hand, leading to a more assertive foreign policy towards China and a closer relation with the US, whose interest lies in status-quo preservation and containment of Chinese influence. The BCIM thus made little to no progress. India tried instead to revive and promote alternative mechanisms of regional cooperation focusing on connectivity infrastructure in South and Southeast Asia which it deemed freer from Chi-

nese influence and hence better suited to serve its purposes, such as the Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation (BIMSTEC)¹⁰ and the Mekong-Ganga Cooperation (MGC)¹¹, although with limited success. The Indian government also rekindled relations with Southeast Asian neighbours through the ASEAN framework (Association of Southeast Asian Nations)¹² and the Act East Policy.¹³ The BCIM, however, made a comeback in 2015 through the BRI when Xi Jinping announced it as one of the "economic corridors" constituting the Silk Road Economic Belt. Earlier in 2013, Bangladesh had given its endorsement to the project at the Bangladesh-China inter-governmental study group meeting in Kunming.¹⁴ However, the BCIM did not figure in the new list of BRI projects resulting from the 2nd Belt and Road Forum of April 2019, showing that India's reluctance succeeded in having it aborted (Plagemann, Datta and Chu 2021).¹⁵

India did not participate in the second Forum either. While Pakistan – the "all-weather" friend of China whose relations with India remain strained – and Nepal were the only South Asian countries marked present at the high-level event, Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Sri Lanka, the Maldives remained active members of the BRI by entering new deals.¹⁶ According to a 2020 Chatham House report, the cumulative value of Chinese infrastructure investment (committed funds) to Sri Lanka for the period 2006-July 2019 amounted to USD 12.1 billion, of which six billion were committed after the announcement of the BRI in 2013 (2013-July 2019).¹⁷ The same report estimates that the ratio of cumulative (pre- and post- BRI) Chinese infrastructure investments vis-à-vis the destination country's GDP for the same period was 8 per cent for Bangladesh, 14 for Sri Lanka, 15 for the Maldives, and 16 per cent for Pakistan.¹⁸

Overall, India's displeasure with the Chinese connectivity initiative did not prevent other countries in the region from becoming and remaining BRI members, although it came with the need for caution for those who have traditionally maintained close ties with New Delhi, like Sri Lanka, Nepal, and Bangladesh.

Bangladesh - whose case this paper considers - entertains solid bilateral ties with India. The relationship between the two neighbours is not free from problems, including border management (Sur 2021; Ranjan 2021a), water sharing (Ranjan 2021b: ch. 3), Bangladeshi irregular immigration in India (Tieri 2021), and anti-India sentiment, caused by a sometimes-bullying attitude by New Delhi and more recently also by Bangladeshis' concerns over India's latest citizenship law reforms (Ranjan 2019). However, the relation with India remains fundamental in light of geographical proximity (the two countries share more than four thousand kilometres of international border), shared heritage and history (Bangladesh seceded from Pakistan in 1971 thanks to Indian military support), and interdependent interests. On the one hand, Dhaka needs friendly ties with its immediate and mightier neighbour (Hossain 2019). On the other, India recognises Bangladesh's geopolitical relevance as one of China's gateways to the Indian Ocean, and for being territorially contiguous to India's Northeast, which is land-locked,

comparatively less integrated with the Indian mainland, and with a history of anti-government insurgency with cross-border ties (Bhaumik 2016; Pattanaik 2019). The Indo-Bangla relationship got consolidated under the governments led by Sheikh Hasina's Awami League (AL), which many in Bangladesh consider excessively pro-India, although it was during the same period that the country intensified its economic partnership with China as well. During a 2019 interview, Bangladeshi Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina dismissed BRI's potential risks for India declaring that "being such a big country and big economy, India should not worry about it. Rather, they can also join so that all the countries can benefit economically".¹⁹ It is incontestable that as a road-, infrastructure-, and energy- oriented framework (however loosely defined) offering comparatively easy access to development finance, the BRI potentially presents to developing countries and emerging economies multiple benefits to reap. As this paper shall argue, the Bangladesh leadership has proved rather able at securing them to the advantage of its own development agenda.²⁰

Bangladesh's Involvement in China's BRI

Although Sino-Bangla relations had an unhappy beginning – with China siding with Pakistan during the 1971 war and delaying Bangladesh's diplomatic accreditation and membership in the UN – the two countries have enjoyed stable bilateral ties since the late 1970s. Under the AL governments headed by Sheikh Hasina, the two countries came closer, mainly through trade, purchase/supply of Chinese armaments, and me-ga-infrastructure projects financially supported by China to various extents and often implemented by Chinese firms. At present, China is ahead of India as Bangladesh's first trade partner²¹ and arm supplier, being Bangladesh the world's second largest buyer of Chinese weapons after Pakistan.²²

Overall, so far Bangladesh has found in China an important trade partner and a source of development finance whose support helps Dhaka avoiding over-reliance on India. Bangladesh's closeness to China has also the effect of keeping India on the alert vis-àvis the risk of Chinese inroads in what Delhi traditionally perceives as its own backyard. Bangladesh's in-betweenness makes it subject to constant scrutiny and at times pressure from New Delhi; but it also gifts Bangladesh with an empowered negotiating position that Dhaka seems, to a large extent, skilled to exploit. While greater power competition among immediate neighbours can be daunting to navigate for smaller countries like Bangladesh, it also causes the competing parties to be more attentive and generous with them in the interest of securing their complying behaviour and preventing them from getting closer to the rival. As a consequence, smaller and geopolitically critical countries like Bangladesh end up courted by competing powers and gain in bargaining power (Plagemann, Datta and Chu 2021: 2266; Plagemann 2022).

On the backdrop of an already widening economic partnership, Bangladesh became a BRI signatory state in 2016, a year which also saw Xi Jinping's visit to Dhaka.²³ On that

occasion, Xi and Hasina signed MoUs for 27 deals in investments and loans, for a total estimated worth of approximately twenty billion USD.²⁴

While retrieving full details regarding cost and status of the projects is difficult at times, according to most third-party reports Chinese projects in Bangladesh are largely financed through commercial loans. As of March 2021, the Bangladeshi newspaper *The Daily Star* estimated that only seven MoUs out of the 27 signed by Hasina and Xi in 2016 had been followed by binding commercial agreements, for a total of 5.4 billion USD; and that China had actually disbursed 981.36 million USD out of that amount.²⁵ As of August 2022, the Bangladeshi Finance Minister reportedly set the figure of disbursed funds at USD 3.8 billion.²⁶ An article by the Vivekananda International Foundation concurred to maintain that disbursement of Chinese funds has been slow.²⁷

The China-Bangladesh BRI Partnership: Lights and Shadows

Although, differently from the Pakistani and Sri Lankan cases, none of the projects sponsored by China in Bangladesh has featured an explicit strategic scope, Bangladesh' participation in the BRI is important from a strategic point of view as well. Indeed, Bangladesh is a maritime nation located in the middle of the Bay of Bengal and neighbouring India's land-locked and geopolitically critical Northeast. In this sense, the BRI can be seen as a tool to support the expansion of China's influence in the area. In addition to this, it promises to yield dividends for both countries by boosting connectivity and trade. China, who is already Bangladesh's major trade partner, is to gain from widened access to the Bangladeshi markets. For Bangladesh, on the other hand, the BRI is primarily an opportunity to expand trade and diversify exports, and upgrade its infrastructures. Last but not least, Bangladesh's upcoming graduation from least developed country (LDC) to middle-income country (MIC), scheduled for 2026, will cause the termination of preferential access to market and debt relief linked to the LDC status.²⁸ From this point of view, the BRI offers a timely opportunity, but one not free from challenges.

Various Chinese-backed projects have been marred by slowdowns, violent incidents, and criticism over their economic and environmental sustainability. One example is the Payra power plant inaugurated by Sheikh Hasina in March 2022 and built by Bangladesh-China Power, a joint venture between state-owned North-West Power Generation Company Limited and China National Machinery Import and Export Corporation. The plant has a capacity of 1,320 megawatt and is fuelled by Indonesia-imported coal. Its total cost neared 2.5 billion USD.²⁹ As reported by "The Business Standard", "\$1.984 billion is debt funded solely by the Export-Import Bank of China and the remaining \$0.496 billion was provided by shareholders [...] the loan tenure is 15 years including four years of a grace period" and the interest rate 2.98 per cent.³⁰

In June 2019, widespread unrest among the Bangladeshi workers of the plant, ignited by a rumour, caused them to clash with the Chinese employees, injuring six, of whom

one eventually succumbed to injuries. To bring the area under control the plant managers placed thousands of workers on two-weeks leave and the government of Bangladesh resorted to deploying special forces.³¹

Another violent incident set in one of China's mega-projects took place in April 2021 at the S. Alam power plant in Banshkhali. At least seven Bangladeshi workers were killed as the police opened fire, reportedly to protect Chinese workers in response to a massive protest by Bangladeshi workers concerning work conditions, including their request of observing Iftar during Ramadan. The protesting Bangladeshi workers were allegedly overseen by a Chinese contractor.³² The Bangladeshi group S. Alam, by whose name the plant is popularly known, has a seventy per cent stake in the project and two Chinese firms, SEPCOIII Electric Power Construction Corp. and HTG Development Group, the remaining thirty per cent; China financed seventy per cent of the total cost of the project, which is around 2.5 billion.³³ The state had resorted to violence to quell dissent already in April 2016, when four protesting villagers had been killed by the police. In February 2017 violent clashes took place between supporters and opponents of the project.³⁴ Which is blamed to have disrupted the life of locals who lost land and livelihood when plots were acquired for building the plant.³⁵ Clashes between Chinese and Bangladeshi workers, and between Chinese workers and locals were reported also in connection to other projects in February 2021³⁶ and in May 2022³⁷ respectively.

In addition to issues concerning land grabbing, Bangladeshi labour's work conditions, and the relations between Chinese and local workforce, certain China-backed mega-projects have been criticised due to their actual viability, like the power plants in Payra and Banshkhali. In March 2022, Prime Minister Hasina inaugurated the Payra coal-fired power plant following the completion of its second phase. On the occasion, Hasina claimed that with Payra Bangladesh achieved for the first time one hundred per cent electricity coverage.³⁸ However, critics have pointed out for years that Bangladesh has an exceeding power capacity, i.e. produces more electricity than it can consume,³⁹ which results every year in costly "capacity payments".⁴⁰ The country is thus importing coal, which is an expensive and polluting energy, to produce power it does not manage to consume and consequently has to pay for. Last but not least, projects like these are detrimental because they "weaken Bangladesh's position as a country that suffers due to climate change though it has contributed very little to global greenhouse gas emissions".41 Germanwatch's Global Climate Risk Index 2021 placed Bangladesh seventh among the ten "countries most affected by extreme weather events (2000-2019)".42 The 2022 Country Climate and Development Report for Bangladesh by the World Bank recommended decarbonisation as one of the three priorities for Bangladesh's "climate resilient growth".43 In August 2020, the government of Bangladesh signalled its intention of moving away from coal-based energy towards liquefied natural gas (LNG) and appraise the ongoing energy projects, but it nonetheless went ahead with mega-projects like the expansion ("phase 2") of the Payra power plant, adding a second

unit along the first one ("phase 1"), which had already started commercial operations in 2020. Meanwhile, China declared it would not launch new coal-based projects overseas and refrained from doing so in 2021.⁴⁴

A Savvy Taker: Bangladesh's Selective Approach

Slowdowns and growing costs of mega-projects, which sometimes even resulted in the cancellation of the same, have thrown a shadow on Chinese-Bangladeshi infrastructure partnerships, raising questions about the agreement between the parties involved and the transparency of transactions. At the same time, these incidents arguably stand proof to a certain willingness and ability of Dhaka to deal with Beijing on its own terms. In 2021, the Joydebpur-Ishwardi double-line project - an important China-funded project whose MoU was among the many signed in 2016 - was reported to have suffered a major setback as China withdrew its commitment to fund it quoting unsatisfactory preliminary studies.⁴⁵ A closer look at the happenings concerning the project between 2017 and 2021, however, shows that China's stepping back on previous agreements stemmed from a unilateral revision of the same undertaken by Bangladesh. In December 2018, the Cabinet Committee on Government Purchase (CCGP) approved the Joydebpur-Ishrwadi project proposal at a cost of Tk 11,586.68, and in March 2019 the Bangladesh Railways (BR) sought a Chinese loan for implementing it via the Chinese embassy in Dhaka.⁴⁶ However, in October 2019, the Prime Minister Office formed a committee to review the negotiated contract prices of three Chinese projects, including the one in question. As a result of that, in November 2019, in order to reduce the cost of the project, the Prime Minister Office made the BR reduce the contract price which had been earlier approved by the CCGP. After that, in March 2021, the Chinese embassy in Dhaka said that the Chinese government would not fund the project due to "lack of in-depth preliminary work and insufficient feasibility study". Besides, the Chinese firm contracted to implement the project did not agree with the reviewed price and pulled out. In the face of China's backtracking, in August 2021, on instruction of the Bangladeshi Railways Ministry, the Economic Relations Division (ERD) requested the Chinese government to reconsider the decision not to finance the Joydebpur-Ishwardi.⁴⁷ But in October of the same year, China reportedly communicated its refusal to rethink the decision. One month later, in November 2021, Prime Minister Hasina instructed the Railways Ministry to approach the ERD to search for alternative funding sources for the three projects with Chinese participation which the government of Bangladesh had subjected to revision, including the Joydebpur-Ishwardi double-line project - the other two being the Joydebpur-Mymensingh-Jamalpur dual gauge conversion and the Akhaura-Sylhet dual gauge project. In the same month, Bangladesh was reported to have entered negotiations with the Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) for the funding of the Joydebpur-Ishwardi, and to have received India's expression of interest to fund the same project as well as the Akhaura-Sylhet dual gauge project via

the EXIM bank.⁴⁸ The case of the Joydebpur-Ishwardi project is telling of Bangladesh's selective and assertive dealing with China, a proof of confident leadership for a small country eager to fill its infrastructure gap. When it deemed the cost of the already negotiated project excessive, the government of Bangladesh proceeded to revise it unilaterally through an inter-ministerial mechanism, and present the result to the Chinese partners, i.e. the funding government and the contracting firms. When these were not ready to accept its terms, it promptly looked for alternative funding sources.

The project just discussed is not the only case. Others that can be quoted as examples are the Dhaka-Sylhet highway; the pre-metering project for Bangladesh Power Development Board (BPDB) distribution zones; the Gazaria power plant; the "Balancing, Modernisation, Rehabilitation and Expansion" (BMRE) of jute mills; and the Sonadia port. Like the Joydebpur-Ishwardi project, the Dhaka-Sylhet four-lane highway was among those agreed upon in 2016, included in a list "in a memorandum of understanding (MoU) highlighting investment and production capacity cooperation, signed during Chinese President Xi Jinping's Dhaka visit in October 2016".49 Reportedly, the project was to be implemented by China Harbor Engineering Co, Ltd. (CHEC), already contractor of major BRI undertakings including Pakistan's Gwadar Port and Sri Lanka's Hambantota Port.⁵⁰ In 2018, the government of Bangladesh cancelled the project because the CHEC had allegedly attempted to bribe Bangladeshi officials, and proceeded to blacklist the firm.⁵¹ Based on most recent (vet not updated) news reports, in March 2021 the government of Bangladesh decided unilaterally to eliminate from the abovementioned list this and other four projects - for a total of five, i.e. those mentioned at the beginning of the paragraph - and asked China to have them substituted with other projects via the Chinese Embassy in Dhaka.⁵² The Dhaka-Sylhet project seems to be currently active, although with a very slow pace and huge delays, contracted to a Bangladeshi-Chinese ioint venture, with funds from the Asian Development Bank.⁵³

Meant to optimise the electricity provision system, the pre-metering project for BPDB distribution zones, like those previously discussed, dated back to 2016, and was scrapped from the MoU list by Bangladesh in March 2021.⁵⁴ It appears to be under implementation by a Bangladeshi state-owned company, jointly funded by the government of Bangladesh and the Asian Development Bank⁵⁵ (but proceeding at a very slow pace).⁵⁶ The project for a 350 megawatt coal-fired thermal plant in Gazaria was allegedly cancelled from the Bangladesh-China MoU list simultaneously with the abovementioned metering project, in March 2020. According to "The Financial Express", Rural Power Company Limited (RPCL), a state-owned Bangladeshi company which was to implement the project in a joint venture with Chinese state-owned PowerChina and Hubei Hongyuan Power Engineering Co., withdrew from it mentioning locals' opposition to the plant construction as the motivation.⁵⁷ Based on updates reported by the Bangladesh Working Group on External Debt, in September 2018 RPCL engaged the Japanese conglomerate Murabeni to conduct a feasibility study for a LNG-based plant planned

in the same site earlier assigned to the Chinese plant, and it eventually cancelled the latter. $^{\mbox{\tiny 58}}$

The 2016 MoU list also included the project of BMRE of the public sector jute mills. Jute had always been a traditional Bangladeshi export in which the country had a natural edge, but the Bangladesh Jute Mills Corporation (BJMC), which was the project's stakeholders together with China Textile Industrial Corporation (CTEC), had been recording sustained losses for years, hence the need for optimisation.⁵⁹ In 2016, CTEC was reported to have already conducted a feasibility study.⁶⁰ However, in 2020, the government of Bangladesh shut 25 jute mills down. China asked Bangladesh to resume the modernisation project supported by a Chinese Ioan.⁶¹ Dhaka's decision not to go ahead with it, conveyed in 2021, reportedly angered China.⁶²

These additional examples concur to show that, while dealing with the projects, the government of Bangladesh did not hesitate to pursue its own interest without regard for China's preference or pressure. When it realised that previous agreements were not satisfying it, it unilaterally cancelled them.

Last but not least, the case of the Sonadia port might be considered. A deep seaport has been necessary to Bangladesh for optimising maritime trade, as the already congested port of Chattogram (Chittagong)'s relatively shallow waters do not allow larger cargo ships to enter. However, in September 2020, the government cancelled the construction of a deep seaport on the island of Sonadia, in the bay of Cox's Bazar. Cabinet Secretary Khandker Anwarul Islam reportedly justified the decision mentioning risks to the island's biodiversity, although the government of Bangladesh had commissioned a feasibility study in 2008,⁶³ approved the draft to set up the port in 2012, and committed in 2014 to sign a MoU in the future (which eventually never took place).⁶⁴ It is most likely that the ongoing construction of another deep sea port in nearby Matabari with Japanese support was the real reason behind the move. Thus, the government of Bangladesh appeared to cancel a project that had turned out redundant, despite Chinese explicit interest in the same.

It can be useful to have a glimpse of what was happening with other BRI members at the same time. The 2018 *Asia in 2025 Report* by the Overseas Development Institute analysed the impact of the BRI on the ratio national debt/gross national income (GNI), among other things. It found out that BRI-related debt increased national debt considerably, in absolute terms, in three South Asian countries: plus sixty per cent in the Maldives, plus 59 in Pakistan, and plus 74 in Bangladesh. These numbers show that the three had signed up for receiving a considerable amount of Chinese funds. However, when total debt/GNI ratio was considered, the numbers turned into 62, 38, and 28 per cent respectively, thus revealing that the real weight of the BRI debt was least for Bangladesh. This arguably shows that, among the main recipients of BRI finance in South Asia, Bangladesh kept its debt to a healthy level in the first place, in both the pre- and post- BRI period.⁶⁵ Likewise, a Centre for Global Development Policy paper

from the same year on the debt implications of the BRI identified eight countries at high risk of debt distress as a result of BRI lending, including two from South Asia: the Maldives and Pakistan (along with Diibouti, Kyrgyzstan, Laos, Mongolia, Montenegro, and Tajikistan).⁶⁶ The two countries eventually initiated debt renegotiation with China in 2019 and 2020 respectively.⁶⁷ Moreover, in December 2017 came the notorious Sri Lanka-China Concessional Agreement through which Colombo started repaying its debt by leasing the Hambantota port to China for 99 years or, more precisely, "China transferred funds equivalent to the loan amount (1.1 billion USD) to the Sri Lankan government in exchange for an 85 per cent equity stake in the port company under a 99 year concession".68 This became the most popular example of China's alleged "debt diplomacy". Sri Lanka's debt renegotiation was seen as a rapacious "asset seizure" by China and criticised as politically controversial - albeit analysts showed that Sri Lanka's troubles with foreign debt pre-dated the BRI (though the BRI arguably worsened them): and China was not Sri Lanka's only creditor.⁶⁹ In any case, considering Bangladesh's cancelled Chinese deals in light of BRI developments simultaneously taking place in the region, it can be argued that Bangladesh's trajectory turned guite different compared to other fellow recipients of BRI finance, in two aspects. The country managed to keep its foreign debt under control, both in terms of overall debt and in terms of the BRI component of it. Also, at the time when others started resorting to renegotiating the terms of loans they could not manage to pay, Bangladesh opted for prevention and withdrew from the deals it deemed undesirable, at times unilaterally.

Bangladesh's Balancing Act Between China and India: Money and Influence

One of these unilateral pull-outs concerned the Sonadia port, as seen in the previous section. Possible economic redundancy aside, the decision of stalling the once fasttracked project in Sonadia and eventually scrapping it must be also read in the context of strategic relations developing in the immediate region (South Asia) and macro region (Indian Ocean Region). A prospective China-backed port in Sonadia, in the middle of the Bay of Bengal and not far from the Indian shores, had reportedly ruffled New Delhi's feathers. While China's presence in South Asia kept growing, with the BRI as its most recent manifestation, India grew wary of it. India's anxieties include the possibility of being victim to maritime encirclement through ports - whose construction was initiated or later included under the BRI umbrella - which are strategically located and feature Chinese presence to different extents, a concept popularised by the catchy name of "String of Pearls"⁷⁰. India allegedly lobbied with Bangladesh against the Sonadia project, as reported in Indian news in 2016, years before the decision of scrapping Sonadia was made official by Dhaka.⁷¹ Afterall, it does not appear to be a coincidence that the alternative to Sonadia which would have eventually gained the upper hand, Matabari, is built with the support of Japan, a maritime Indian Ocean Region power who is an important development partner of Bangladesh but with whom India has no

issues and instead a progressively deepening strategic relation, including under the framework of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (QUAD).

In sum, dropping Sonadia and going ahead with Matabari also meant that Bangladesh decided to - or was made to⁷² - turn the back on China in order to eliminate any chance of Beijing's strategic inroads in the Bay of Bengal which New Delhi might dislike, thus clarifying and confirming Dhaka's strategic alignment as pro-India.

China, the BRI, the QUAD, and Bangladesh's involvement in both initiatives were at the centre of another recent incident which demonstrated Dhaka's promptness in resisting excessive Chinese pressures, at least publicly. In May 2021, in a press conference in Dhaka, Chinese ambassador to Bangladesh Li Jiming reportedly said that Bangladesh's involvement in the QUAD would be detrimental for its relationship with China, and should be therefore avoided.⁷³ The QUAD is a loose alliance between United States. India, Japan, and Australia⁷⁴ which has been opposed by China for being overtly anti-Chinese.75 US's Indo-Pacific Strategy aimed at retaining control over the order in the macro-region has the QUAD as one of its pillars, and assigned an important role to Bangladesh, that is wooing for greater involvement.⁷⁶ The Chinese diplomat was indeed guoted as saying that the framework in guestion is "a military alliance aimed against China's resurgence and its relationship with neighbouring countries".⁷⁷ Bangladeshi Ministry of Foreign Affairs Abul Kalam Abdul Momen promptly responded that as a sovereign country Bangladesh decides its own foreign policy.⁷⁸ While Momen also added that Bangladesh had not yet taken any decision regarding the QUAD, his rebuke appeared as a clear push back against China's overstepping. In the same period, Gower Rizvi, advisor to the Bangladeshi prime minister, reportedly declared that "we are part of China's BRI but we are very willing to be a part of the Indo-Pacific relationship", thus underscoring Bangladesh's effort to go beyond the logic of exclusivity while navigating India-China competition in the region.⁷⁹ Overall, these appear good examples of the balancing act in which Bangladesh keeps engaging to conjugate a traditionally close and multi-faceted relation with India with a significant economic partnership with China. In the effort not to offend either of the two giant neighbours and to keep reaping benefits from both sides, Dhaka gave signs to be willing to resist China's attempts to push its strategic interest into Sino-Bangla relations. This appears consistent with the country's foreign policy posture since independence. Bangladesh's self-perception as a small state pushed it to adopt the approach of "friendship to all" by actively engaging powers both bilaterally and multilaterally and avoiding exclusive alliances (Plagemann 2022: 742-46).80

Also the timing of deals and statements is often telling. Consider this latest incident. In June 2022, an official statement of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs reported:"[i]t has come to the attention of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs that some quarters are trying to portray that the Padma Multipurpose Bridge which is scheduled to be inaugurated on 25 June by the Hon'ble Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina has been constructed with the assistance of foreign funds and is a part of the Belt and Road Initiative. Ministry of Foreign Affairs categorically asserts that the Padma Multipurpose Bridge has been entirely funded by the GoB [Government of Bangladesh] and no foreign funds from any other bilateral or multilateral funding agency has financially contributed to its construction [...]."⁸¹

Explicitly stating that the Padma mega-project, a 6.15 kilometres-long multipurpose bridge on the large and turbulent Padma river, is *not* part of the BRI (it was built by Chinese contractors; but not with Chinese funding), Bangladesh was seen once again raising its voice against unwanted forays from the Chinese side, and doing so at a strategic moment. The statement came just a few days before the 7th Round of the India-Bangladesh Joint Consultative Commission which saw the two Foreign Ministers Momen and Jaishankar meeting in New Delhi, ⁸² ahead of Hasina's visit in September 2022.⁸³

In conclusion, despite China's critical and ever-expanding role as a development partner, ever more so in the era of the BRI, the examples considered above suggest that Bangladesh has strived and to a great extent managed to pursue the way of alertness, selectiveness, and balance in order to extract financial support from Beijing without entering into the strategic sphere of China in any way which could alienate it from other partners, first and foremost India. Bangladesh thus appears to be skilled in walking the tightrope between Indian influence and Chinese money, avoiding break-ups from any of the two giants and getting the attention of both.

Indeed, many Chinese and Indian deals seemed to have developed as a reaction to one another, many times to the benefit of Bangladesh. As already mentioned, in October 2016 while Xi was in Dhaka, China and Bangladesh signed numerous MoUs included under the BRI umbrella through which the former pledged a prospective sum of about 24 billion USD in investments and loans. When in April 2017 India announced loans for five billion USD to the benefit of Bangladesh, the move appeared as a direct reaction to the Chinese offer.⁸⁴ Most recently, in early 2023, both India and China confirmed they would fund the development of the Mogla port in southwest Bangladesh, with a line of credit and a concessional loan respectively.⁸⁵

Conclusions

By entering the Indo-centric space of the subcontinent, the China-sponsored BRI introduced for the countries of the region new economic and strategic variables to ponder. As such, it was received with diverging reactions. As much as Pakistan became the BRI's poster boy in South Asia, India became one of its most vocal critics. However, the picture appeared more nuanced for smaller countries holding traditionally close ties with New Delhi, like Bangladesh, which were faced with two compulsions. On the one hand, the BRI represented an opportunity to access large Chinese funds thus diversifying dependence from India. On the other hand, it imposed the need for caution, neither to fall into debt distress, nor to jeopardise bilateral ties with New Delhi. As it takes shape across the country mostly in the garb of mega- infrastructure and energy projects, along with potential for growth, the Bangladeshi chapter of the BRI showed multiple problematic aspects. However, if considered from the point of view of the recipient government's stakes and negotiation autonomy, Bangladesh appears to have pursued an alert, selective, largely balanced, and when needed, assertive approach to BRI deals in order to make the Chinese initiative work for its agenda. Bangladesh proved so far a savvy BRI partner.

Silvia Tieri is a PhD candidate at King's College London - National University of Singapore.

Notes

1 - Subbarao D. and Tieri S., *The Belt and Road Initiative: India-China Tussle on Aid Imperialism*, "Institute of South Asian Studies", No. 468, 2017, https://www.isas.nus.edu.sg/papers/468-the-belt-and-road-initiative-india-china-tussle-on-aid-imperialism/ (last accessed on 1 July 2023).

2 - Jayasinghe U. and Do Rosario J., *Sri Lanka Bondholders Ready for Debt Restructuring Talks*, "Reuters", 3 - February 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/sri-lanka-bondholders-ready-debtrestructuring-talks-2023-02-03/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Nazar Y., *Squeezed Between IMF Demands and Chinese Interests, Pakistan Is On the Brink of Collapse*, "The Indian Express", 1 February 2023, https://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/columns/pakistan-economy-imf-8417486/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Kratz A., Mingey M. and D'Alelio D., *Seeking Relief: China's Overseas Debt After COVID-19*, "Rhodium Group", 8 October 2020, https://rhg.com/research/seeking-relief/#:~:text=COVID%2D19%20 has%20accelerated%20the,28%20billion%20in%20Chinese%20loans (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Hurley J., Morris S. and Portelance G., *Examining the Debt Implications of the Belt and Road Initiative from a Policy Perspective*, "Center for Global Development", 2018, https://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/ examining-debt-implications-belt-and-road-initiative-policy-perspective.pdf (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

3 - Wignaraja G., Panditaratne D., Kannangara P. and Hundlani D., *Chinese Investment and the BRI in Sri Lanka*, "Chatham House", 2020, pp. 11-13 https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/CHHJ8010-Sri-Lanka-RP-WEB-200324.pdf (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Furkan I., *Is Sri Lanka a Victim of a Chinese Debt Trap? Well, It's Complicated*, "China Observers in Central and Eastern Europe (CHOICE)", 30 August 2022 https://chinaobservers.eu/is-sri-lanka-a-victim-of-a-chinese-debt-trap-well-its-complicated/ (last accessed on 7 February 2023); Brautigam D. and Rithmire M., *The Chinese 'Debt Trap' Is a Myth*, "The Atlantic", 6 February 2021, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2021/02/china-debt-trap-diplomacy/617953/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

4 - Pak-China Friendship Time-tested: Pakistani Minister, "Xinhua", 10 June 2003, http://www.china.org.cn/ english/international/66594.htm (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Pakistan-China relations exemplary in World, Says Pakistani President, "Xinhua", 21 May 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2021-05/21/c_139961535.htm (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

5 - Gokhale V., *The Road from Galwan: The Future of India-China Relations*, "Carnegie India", 10 March 2021 https://carnegieindia.org/2021/03/10/road-from-galwan-future-of-india-china-relations-pub-84019 (last accessed on 7 February 2023).

6 - Indian Ministry of External Affairs, *Official Spokesperson's Response to a Query on Participation of India in OBOR/BRI Forum*, 13 May 2017, https://www.mea.gov.in/media-briefings.htm?dtl/28463/Official_Spokespersons_response_to_a_query_on_participation_of_India_in_OBORBRI_Forum (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

7 - Subbarao D. and Tieri S., *The Belt and Road Initiative: India-China Tussle on Aid Imperialism*, "Institute of South Asian Studies", No. 468, 2017, https://www.isas.nus.edu.sg/papers/468-the-belt-and-road-initiative-india-china-tussle-on-aid-imperialism/ (last accessed on 1 July 2023).

8 - Richter F., *The Alternative to Chinese Debt for Africa From Japan and India*, "Nikkei Asia", 23 November 2018, https://asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/The-alternative-to-Chinese-debt-for-Africa-from-Japan-and-India (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

9 - Moreschi A. The EU-India Connectivity Partnership: Can Brussels Step Up Its Connectivity Game in the Indo-Pacific?, "Observer Researcher Foundation", 16 September 2021, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/the-eu-india-connectivity-partnership/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

10 - The Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation, headquartered in Dhaka, Bangladesh, comprises Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Myanmar, Nepal, Sri Lankaand Thailand. See: Palit A., Choudhury R. and Tieri S., *BIMSTEC: Relevance and Challenges*, "Institute of South Asian Studies", No. 519, 10 October 2018, https://www.isas.nus.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ISAS-Insights-No.-519-BIMSTEC-Relevance-and-Challenges.pdf (last accessed on 1 July 2023).

11 - The Mekong-Ganga Cooperation comprises India, Thailand, Myanmar, Cambodia, Laos and Vietnam.

12 - The Association of Southeast Asian Nations comprises Thailand, The Philippines, Malaysia, Singapore, Indonesia, Brunei, Vietnam, Lao PDR, Myanmar and Cambodia. India, although not a member, holds the status of Summit-level Partner since 2002.

13 - Bhattacharya J. and Tieri S. , *India's New Geopolitical Paradigm and Reintegration of the Bay of Bengal*, "Institute of South Asian Studies", No. 296, 4 June 2018, https://www.isas.nus.edu.sg/papers/296-indiasnew-geopolitical-paradigm-and-reintegration-of-the-bay-of-bengal/ (last accessed on 1 July 2023).

14 - Khatun F. and Saadat S. Y., *How can Bangladesh Benefit from the Belt and Road Initiative?*, "Dhaka Tribune", 19 November 2020, https://archive.dhakatribune.com/opinion/op-ed/2020/11/19/op-ed-how-can-bangladesh-benefit-from-the-belt-and-road-initiative#:~:text=For%20Bangladesh%20too%2C%20 BRI%20provides,specifically%2C%20with%20China%20and%20India (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

15 - Bangladesh-China-India-Myanmar Corridor Missing from List of BRI Projects, "The Times of India", 28 April 2019, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/china/bangladesh-china-india-myanmar-corridormissing-from-list-of-chinas-bri-projects/articleshow/69085060.cms (last accessed on 6 February 2023). For a detailed discussion of the BCIM see also Plagemann, Datta and Chu (2021).

16 - Kamdar B., What to Make of India's Absence from the Second Belt and Road Forum?, "The Diplomat", 9 May 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/05/what-to-make-of-indias-absence-from-the-second-belt-and-road-forum/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

17 - Wignaraja G., Panditaratne D., Kannangara P. and Hundlani D., *Chinese Investment and the BRI in Sri Lanka*, "Chatham House", 2020, pp. 3-4, https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/CHHJ8010-Sri-Lanka-RP-WEB-200324.pdf (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

18 - Ibid., pp. 5-6.

19 - India Shouldn't Worry About China-led One Belt One Road, "The Daily Star", 23 January 2019, https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/india-shouldnt-worry-about-china-led-one-belt-one-road-1691632 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

20 - Discussing and evaluating Bangladesh's developmental agenda is beyond the scope of this paper which focuses on the country's negotiation position vis-à-vis China within the BRI.

21 - Observatory of Economic Complexity data for 2020 show Bangladesh closed with a trade deficit (48.8 billion USD imports VS 41.3 billion USD exports) and China was its main trade partner accounting for 15.1 billion USD of Bangladeshi imports equal to 30.9 per cent of total imports, followed by India (7.91 billion USD, equal to 16.2 percent). See *Bangladesh - Historical Data*, "Observatory of Economic Complexity", https://oec.world/en/profile/country/bgd?depthSelector1=HS6Depth&yearSelector1=2020&yearlyTradeFlowSelector=flow0 (last accessed 6 on February 2023).

22 - Importer/Exporter TIV Tables, "Stockholm International Peace Research Institute", https://armstrade. sipri.org/armstrade/page/values.php (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

23 - Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of China, Xi Jinping Holds Talks with Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina of Bangladesh Both Sides Agree to Upgrade China-Bangladesh Relations to Strategic Partnership of Cooperation and Continuously Move Forward Bilateral Relationship at Higher Levels, 14 October 2016, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/topics_665678/2016zt/XJPDJPZMJLGJXGSFWBCXZYDGAJXDJZGJLDRDBCHW/201610/ t20161018_704267.html (last accessed on 7 February 2023).

24 - Khatun F. and Saadat S. Y., *How can Bangladesh Benefit from the Belt and Road Initiative?*, "Dhaka Tribune", 19 November 2020, https://archive.dhakatribune.com/opinion/op-ed/2020/11/19/op-ed-how-can-bangladesh-benefit-from-the-belt-and-road-initiative#:~:text=For%20Bangladesh%20too%2C%20 BRI%20provides,specifically%2C%20with%20China%20and%20India (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

25 - Rejaul Karim Byron R.K. and Chakma J., *China Funded Projects: Red Tape Holds Back Progress*, "The Daily Star", 19 October 2019, https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/china-funded-projects-red-tape-holds-back-progress-1815790 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

26 - Bangladesh Finance Minister Warns Against Loan from China through BRI Projects, "All India Radio News", 10 August 2022, https://newsonair.gov.in/News?title=Bangladesh-Finance-Minister-warns-against-loan-from-China-through-BRI-projects&id=445779 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

27 - Datta S., *Bangladesh and Belt Road Initiative: Unfolding Possibilities*, "Vivekananda International Foundation", 2021, pp. 259-60, https://www.vifindia.org/sites/default/files/national-security-vol-4-issue-3-article-SreeradhaDatta.pdf (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

28 - Bangladesh graduation status, "United Nations - LDC Portal", n. d. https://www.un.org/ldcportal/ content/bangladesh-graduation-status#:~:text=Bangladesh%20is%20scheduled%20to%20 graduate,information%20on%20the%20process%20here (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

29 - PM Opens 1,320MW Payra Power Plant, "Bangla Insider", 21 March 2022, https://www.banglainsider.

com/en/inside-bangladesh/107879/PM-opens-1320MW-Payra-power-plant (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

30 - Sajid E. and Kashem A., *Payra Power Plant's Coal Import Bills, Loan Payment Stuck Over Dollar Crisis*, "The Business Standard", 10 December 2022, https://www.tbsnews.net/bangladesh/energy/payra-power-plants-coal-import-bills-loan-payment-stuck-over-dollar-crisis-548730 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

31 - Protests at Payra Power Plant Leads to Chinese Worker's Death, "United News of Bangladesh", 19 June 2019, https://unb.com.bd/category/Bangladesh/protests-at-payra-power-plant-leads-to-chinese-workers-death/20382 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

32 - Mizanur Rahaman F.M. and Yousuf M., *Banshkhali Power Plant Site: 5 Workers Killed as Cops Open Fire*, "The Daily Star", 18 April 2021, https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/banshkhali-power-plantsite-5-workers-killed-cops-open-fire-2079153 (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Khiam S., *Bangladesh: Police Shoot Dead Five Protesters at China-Financed Power Plant*, "Benar News", 17 April 2021, https://www. benarnews.org/english/news/bengali/ch-coal-unrest-04172021165938.html (last accessed on 6 February 2023); *Death toll rises to 7 in Banshkhali Power Plant Clash*, "The Business Standard", 21 April 2021, https:// www.tbsnews.net/bangladesh/death-toll-rises-7-banshkhali-power-plant-clash-235318 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

33 - Khiam S., Bangladesh: Cases Filed against Thousands over Workers' Violent Protest at Chinesebacked Plant, "Benar News", 19 April 2021, https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/bengali/violenceupdate-04192021174042.html (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Khiam S., Bangladesh: Police Shoot Dead Five Protesters at China-Financed Power Plant, "Benar News", 17 April 2021 https://www.benarnews.org/ english/news/bengali/ch-coal-unrest-04172021165938.html (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

34 - Azad A., Banshkhali Coal Power Plant a 'Curse' for Villagers, "The Business Standard", 21 April 2021, https://www.tbsnews.net/bangladesh/banshkhali-coal-power-plant-curse-villagers-235285 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

35 - Shamsuddin I. (2021), *State Violence Suppresses Opposition to Chinese Coal Plant in Bangladesh*, "The Third Pole", 15 June 2021, https://www.thethirdpole.net/en/energy/state-violence-suppresses-ss-powerne-plant-opposition-bangladesh/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Azad A., *Banshkhali Coal Power Plant a "Curse" for Villagers*, "The Business Standard", 21 April 2021, https://www.tbsnews.net/bangladesh/

banshkhali-coal-power-plant-curse-villagers-235285 (last accessed on 6 February 2023). 36 - Swapan A. R., *Chinese Workers' Cars, Barracks Vandalized in Barisal*, "Dhaka Tribune", 11 February 2021, https://archive.dhakatribune.com/bangladesh/nation/2021/02/11/chinese-workers-cars-barracksvandalized-in-barisal (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

37 - B'desh Locals Oppose Chinese Construction, 9 Including 3 Chinese Nationals Injured, "ANI", 4 May 2022, https://theprint.in/world/bdesh-locals-oppose-chinese-construction-9-including-3-chinese-nationals-injured/942077/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

38 - PM Opens Payra Power Plant, Says Bangladesh Now Under 100% Power Coverage, "The Daily Star",
21 March 2022, https://www.thedailystar.net/news/bangladesh/news/pm-inaugurates-payra-power-plant-2987346 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

39 - Mortoza G., Where Logic Ends, Our Electricity Policy Begins, "The Daily Star", 16 September 2022, https:// www.thedailystar.net/views/opinion/news/where-logic-ends-our-power-development-begins-2176826 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

40 - Baxter T., *Bangladesh May Ditch 90% of Its Planned Coal Power*, "China Dialogue", 27 August 2020 https://chinadialogue.net/en/energy/bangladesh-may-ditch-planned-coal-power/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

41 - Shamsuddin I., *State Violence Suppresses Opposition to Chinese Coal Plant in Bangladesh*, "The Third Pole", 15 June 2021, https://www.thethirdpole.net/en/energy/state-violence-suppresses-ss-power-ne-plant-opposition-bangladesh/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023)

42 - Eckstein D., Kunzel V. and Schafer L., *Global Climate Risk Index 2021*, Germanwatch, Briefing paper, 2021, pp. 11-13, https://www.germanwatch.org (last accessed 6 February 2023).

43 - World Bank, *Bangladesh: Country Climate and Development Report*, 2022, https://www.worldbank. org/en/news/feature/2022/10/31/key-highlights-country-climate-and-development-report-forbangladesh#:~:text=At%20just%200.4%20percent%2C%20Bangladesh's,GHG%20emissions%20will%2-0increase%20substantially. (last accessed on 6 February 2023). 44 - Nedopil C., *China Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) Investment Report 2021*, "Green Finance & Development Center", 2022, p. 13, https://greenfdc.org/brief-china-belt-and-road-initiative-bri-investment-report-2021/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

45 - Chakma J. and Adhikary T.S., Joydebpur-Ishwardi Double-Line Project: ERD Urged to Budge China on Funding, "The Daily Star", 16 August 2021, https://www.thedailystar.net/news/bangladesh/transport/news/ joydebpur-ishwardi-double-line-project-erd-urged-budge-china-funding-2153161 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

46 - Sultana M., *Dhaka to Request Beijing to Reconsider Funding Joydebpur-Ishwardi Rail Project*, "The Financial Express", 28 July 2021, https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/national/dhaka-to-request-beijing-to-reconsider-funding-joydebpur-ishwardi-rail-project-1627438397 (last accessed on 6 February 2023). 47 - *Ibid.*

48 - Saif S., *Govt Looking for Alternatives to China in Two Rail Projects*, "The Business Standard", 13 December 2021, https://www.tbsnews.net/bangladesh/infrastructure/govt-looking-alternatives-china-two-rail-projects-342682 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

49 - Chakma J., *\$3.6b Chinese Loan Uncertain after Dhaka Drops Projects from Agreed List*, "The Daily Star", 4 March 2021, https://www.thedailystar.net/business/news/36b-chinese-loan-uncertain-after-dhaka-drops-projects-agreed-list-2054613 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

50 - Bangladesh Cancels Road Construction Project of Dhaka-Sylhet Highway by a Chinese Company on Corruption Charges, "Northeast Now News", 24 January 2018, https://nenow.in/neighbour/bangladesh-cancels-road-construction-project-of-dhaka-sylhet-highway-by-a-chinese-company-on-corruption-charges.html (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

51 - Ibid.

52 - Chakma J., \$3.6b Chinese Loan Uncertain after Dhaka Drops Projects from Agreed List, "The Daily Star", 4 March 2021 https://www.thedailystar.net/business/news/36b-chinese-loan-uncertain-after-dhaka-dropsprojects-agreed-list-2054613 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

53 - Adhikary T.S., *Dhaka-Sylhet 4-lane Highway: Physical Work Set to Begin after 7 Years*, "The Daily Star", 29 September 2022, https://www.thedailystar.net/news/bangladesh/news/dhaka-sylhet-4-lane-highway-physical-work-set-begin-after-7-years-3130581 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

54 - Chakma J., \$3.6b Chinese Loan Uncertain after Dhaka Drops Projects from Agreed List, "The Daily Star", 4 March 2021, https://www.thedailystar.net/business/news/36b-chinese-loan-uncertain-after-dhaka-drops-projects-agreed-list-2054613 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

55 - Zakaria M., *PDB to Install 10 lakh Prepaid Meters in 4 Zones*, "The Business Post", 7 February 2022, https://businesspostbd.com/front/pdb-to-install-10-lakh-prepaid-meters-in-4-zones-2022-02-07 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

56 - *Pre-paid Electricity Meter Slow Despite High Hope*, "Daily Industry", 15 June 2022, https://dailyindustry. news/pre-paid-electricity-meter-slow-despite-high-hope/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

57 - Chinese loans: Govt to drop coal plant project, "The Financial Express, 20 March 2020, https:// thefinancialexpress.com.bd/trade/chinese-loans-govt-to-drop-coal-plant-project-1584684501 (last accessed 01 September 2023).

58 - Bangladesh Working Group on External Debt, *Coal Power Plants*, https://bwged.blogspot.com/search/ label/Coal%20Power%20Plants (last accessed 7 February 2023).

59 - Chakma J., *\$3.6b Chinese Loan Uncertain after Dhaka Drops Projects from Agreed List*, "The Daily Star", 4 March 2021, https://www.thedailystar.net/business/news/36b-chinese-loan-uncertain-after-dhaka-drops-projects-agreed-list-2054613 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

60 - Bangladesh govt to modernize 24 jute mills with Chinese funding, "Yarns and Fibers", 19 December 2016, https://www.yarnsandfibers.com/news/textile-news/bangladesh-govt-to-modernize-24-jute-mills-with-chinese-funding/ (last accessed on 7 February 2023).

61 - Rahaman M.M., *China urges Bangladesh to revive jute modernisation project*, "The Financial Express", 14 November 2020, https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/trade/china-urges-bangladesh-to-revive-jute-modernisation-project-1605329296 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

62 - Angered, China says will never back Bangladesh jute sector, "Business Insider Bangladesh", 23 February 2021, https://www.businessinsiderbd.com/economy/news/2784/angered-china-says-will-never-back-bangladesh-jute-sector (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

63 - Asian Development Bank, *People's Republic of Bangladesh: South Asia Subregional Economic Cooperation Railway Connectivity Investment Program*, 2017, pp. 81, 141, https://www.adb.org/sites/ default/files/project-documents/46452/46452-001-tacr-en_5.pdf (last accessed 6 February 2023).

64 - Byron R.K., *Plans for a Deep Seaport at Sonadia Nixed*, "The Daily Star", 1 September 2020, https://www. thedailystar.net/business/news/plans-deep-seaport-sonadia-nixed-1953857 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

65 - Wignaraja G., Tyson J., Prizzon A. and Velde D.W., *Asia in 2025: Development Prospects and Challenges for Middle-Income Countries*, "Overseas Development Institute", 2018, pp. 34-5 https://cdn.odi.org/media/ documents/12434.pdf (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

66 - Hurley J., Morris S. and Portelance G., *Examining the Debt Implications of the Belt and Road Initiative from a Policy Perspective*, "Center for Global Development", 2018 https://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/examining-debt-implications-belt-and-road-initiative-policy-perspective.pdf (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

67 - Kratz A., Mingey M. and D'Alelio D., *Seeking Relief: China's Overseas Debt After COVID-19*, "Rhodium Group", 8 October 2020, p. 3, https://rhg.com/research/seeking-relief/#:~:text=COVID%2D19%20has%20 accelerated%20the,28%20billion%20in%20Chinese%20loans (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

68 - Hurley J., Morris S. and Portelance G., *Examining the Debt Implications of the Belt and Road Initiative from a Policy Perspective*, "Center for Global Development", 2018, p. 20, https://www.cgdev.org/sites/ default/files/examining-debt-implications-belt-and-road-initiative-policy-perspective.pdf (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

69 - Wignaraja G., Panditaratne D., Kannangara P. and Hundlani D., *Chinese Investment and the BRI in Sri Lanka*, "Chatham House", 2020, pp. 11-13.

70 - China reinvents 'string of pearls' as Maritime Silk Road, "Nikkei Asia", 29 April 2015, https://asia.nikkei. com/Politics/China-reinvents-string-of-pearls-as-Maritime-Silk-Road (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

71 - Bagchi I., *Dhaka Cancels Port to be Built by China, India Eyes Another*, "The Times of India", 8 February 2016, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/dhaka-cancels-port-to-be-built-by-china-india-eyes-another/articleshow/50894554.cms (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

72 - Some experts also condemned the government of Bangladesh's decision of prioritising Matabari over Sonadia as giving in to Indian pressures to the detriment of national interest, since Sonadia's morphology is considered best suited for the development of a commercial deep-sea port.

73 - Relations with China Will Be Damaged if Bangladesh Joins US-Led "Quad": Envoy, "The Daily Star", 10 May 2021, https://www.thedailystar.net/bangladesh/news/relations-china-will-be-damaged-if-bangladesh-joins-us-led-quad-envoy-2091345 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

74 - The White House, *Quad Joint Leaders' Statement*, 24 May 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefingroom/statements-releases/2022/05/24/quad-joint-leaders-statement/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Indian Ministry of External Affairs, *Quad Framework and Engagement*, 2022 https://mea.gov.in/Portal/ ForeignRelation/unclassified_brief_29_11_22_Quad_Framework_and_Engagement__AMS_Division.pdf (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

75 - Xinhua Commentary: Quad's Ulterior Motives Threaten Peaceful Development in Asia, "Xinhua", 25 May 2022, https://english.news.cn/20220525/045f4465d4d64501843c01ab0a633073/c.html (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Washington's Anti-China Lies and Its Sabotage of World Order, "Xinhua", 14 June 2022, (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Xinhua Commentary: Washington's "Indo-Pacific Economic Framework" Big Scam to Stoke Division, "Xinhua", 23 May 2022, (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

76 - US Department of State , *Integrated Country Strategy: Bangladesh*, 8 April 2022, https://www.state. gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/ICS_SCA_Bangladesh_Public.pdf (last accessed on 6 February 2023); Zaman S. S., *US wants Bangladesh to Join Indo-Pacific Strategy*, "Dhaka Tribune", 11 January 2023, https://www.dhakatribune.com/foreign-affairs/2023/01/11/us-wants-bangladesh-to-join-indopacific-strategy (last accessed on 6 February 2023); *Bangladesh-US Discuss Indo-Pacific Strategy, Security Issues*, "All India Radio News", 10 January 2023, https://newsonair.gov.in/News?title=Bangladesh-USdiscuss-Indo-Pacific-strategy%2C-Security-issues£tid=453791 (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

77 - China Warns of Substantial Damage to Ties if Bangladesh Joins US-Led Quad Alliance; Dhaka Calls It Aggressive, "The Economic Times", 11 May 2021, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/

china-threatens-bangladesh-says-ties-will-be-hit-if-it-joins-quad/articleshow/82544639.cms?from=mdr (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

78 - China Has Crossed the Line when Talking about Quad: Foreign Minister, "Prothom Alo", 11 May 2021, https://en.prothomalo.com/bangladesh/government/china-has-crossed-the-line-when-talking-about-quad-foreign-minister (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

79 - Krishnankutty P., We're Part of China's BRI but India Our "Most Important Partner": Bangladesh Foreign Advisor, "The Print", 24 March 2021, https://theprint.in/diplomacy/were-part-of-chinas-bri-but-india-our-most-important-partner-bangladesh-foreign-advisor/627369/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

80 - Chowdhury I. A., Foundations of Bangladesh's Foreign Policy Interactions, "Institute of South Asian Studies", No. 120, 23 March 2011, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/127964/ISAS_Insights_120-Email-Foundations_of_Bangladesh's_foreign_policy_interactions_23032011185714.pdf (last accessed on 1 July 2023); Yasmin L., Bangladesh at 50: The Rise of A Bangladesh That Can Say No, "Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies", 2022, https://dkiapcss.edu/nexus_articles/bangladesh-at-50-the-rise-of-a-bangladesh-that-can-say-no/ (last accessed on 1 July 2023).

81 - Bangladesh Ministry of Foreign Affairs , *Press Release*, 2022, https://mofa.gov.bd/site/ press_release/adcc397b-fc06-4fe7-9dd5-679b379268f2 (last accessed on 6 February 2023); *Padma Bridge Not Part of China's BRI: Foreign Ministry*, "Prothom Alo", 18 June 2022, https://en.prothomalo. com/bangladesh/Padma-Bridge-project-included-in-China%E2%80%99s-BRI (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

82 - Bangladesh Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 7thRound of India-Bangladesh Joint Consultative Commission, 2022, https://www.mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/35427/Joint+Press+Release+7th+Round +of+IndiaBangladesh+Joint+Consultative+Commission (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

83 - Prime Minister Office, India - Bangladesh Joint Statement during the State Visit of Prime Minister of Bangladesh to India, 2022, https://pib.gov.in/PressReleasePage.aspx?PRID=1857392#:~:text=The%20 two%20Leaders%20expressed%20satisfaction,understanding%20that%20transcends%20even%20a (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

84 - Anwar A., *How Bangladesh Is Benefiting From the China-India Rivalry*, "The Diplomat", 12 July 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/how-bangladesh-is-benefiting-from-the-china-india-rivalry/ (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

85 - Islam S., Archrivals China, India Move in to Fund Same Bangladesh Port, "Nikkei Asia", 24 January 2023, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Archrivals-China-India-move-in-to-fund-same-Bangladesh-port (last accessed on 6 February 2023).

References

- Baaz M. E. (2005), The Paternalism of Partnership: A Postcolonial Reading of Identity in Development Aid, London, Zed Books
- Bennon M. and Fukuyama F. (2022), *The Obsolescing Bargain Crosses the Belt and Road Initiative: Renegotiations on BRI projects*, in "Oxford Review of Economic Policy", vol. 38, n. 2, pp. 278-301
- Bhaumik S. (ed.) (2016), *The Agartala Doctrine: A Proactive Northeast in Indian Foreign Policy*, New Delhi, Oxford University Press
- Boni F. (2020), Sino-Pakistani Relations: Politics, Military and Regional Dynamics, Abingdon, Routledge
- Garlick J. (2022), Reconfiguring the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor: Geo-Economic Pipe Dreams Versus Geopolitical Realities, Abingdon, Routledge
- Hossain D. (2019), The Dynamics of Bangladesh-India Relations: From a Paradigm Shift to a Challenging Era?, in A. Ranjan (ed.), India in South Asia: Challenges and Management, Singapore, Springer, pp. 133-151.
- Mawdsley E. (2012), From Recipients to Donors: Emerging Powers and the Changing Development Landscape, London, Zed Books
- Pattanaik S. (2019), India's Perception of Bangladesh and Indo-Bangladesh Relations: Examining the Internal Dynamics in India, in A. Ranjan (ed.), India in South Asia: Challenges and Management, Singapore, Springer, pp 19–34.
- Plagemann J. (2022), Small states and competing connectivity strategies: what explains Bangladesh's success in relations with Asia's major powers?, in "Pacific Review", vol. 35, n. 4, pp. 736-64.
- Plagemann J., Datta S. and Chu S. (2021), *The Paradox of Competing Connectivity Strategies in Asia*, in "Third World Quarterly", vol. 42, n. 10, pp. 2265–81
- Ranjan A. (2021a), "India-Bangladesh Border Issue: Tidying Up the Colonial Mess", in W. Menski and M. Yousuf (eds.), Kashmir After 2019: Completing the Partition, New Delhi, SAGE
- Ranjan A. (2021b), Contested Waters: India's Transboundary River Water Disputes in South Asia, New Delhi, Routledge
- Ranjan A. (2019), National Register of Citizen Update: History and Its Impact, in "Asian Ethnicity", vol. 22, n. 3, pp. 447-63
- Sur M. (2021), Jungle Passports: Fences, Mobility, and Citizenship at the Northeast India-Bangladesh Border, Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press
- Tieri S. (2021), Migration, Borders, and Security Discourses in the Time of COVID-19: The Case of Migration from Bangladesh to India, in "Asia Maior", Special Issue 2/2022, pp. 171-93
- Woods N. (2008), Whose Aid? Whose Influence? China, Emerging Donors and the Silent Revolution in Development Assistance, in "International Affairs", vol. 84, n. 6, pp. 1205–21.



ISSN 1592-6753

€ 18,00

Numeri pubblicati	3-4/09 La schiavità dalle colonie degli imperi alle trasmigrazioni
1/99 Esil e memoria	postezioniali 1/10 Il calcio in Sudatrica: identità, política ed economia
2/99 Looeflitti in Africa	1/10 El calcio in Sudafrica: identită, politica ed economia Speciale 2010 Controllare la natura.
3/99 La transizione in Sudatrica	Politiche di tutela ambientale in Africa sab-sahariana
4/99 Elezioni e transizioni politiche in Africa	2/10 Transnazionalismo dei saperi e ONG islamiche nell'Africa occidentale
1/00 Comunicazione, immagini, linguaggi	3-4/10 La crisi afghana e il contesto regionale
2/00 Processi di pace e conflitti in Sudan	1-2/11 Unione Europea e Africa
3-4/00 Emigrare, immigrare, transmigrare	Speciale I 2011 Sviluppo rarale e riduzione della povertà in Etiopia
1/01 Informalità, i legalità e politiche pubbliche in Africa	3-4/11 Cittadinanza e politiche dell'appartenenza in Africa sub-sahariana
2/01 Cultura popolare, svilagoo e democrazia	Speciale II 2011 L'Africa sub-sahariana negli anni '70
3-4/01 Squardi antropologici sul turismo	1-2/12 Perceni della democrazia in Africa
1/02 La crisi in Afghanistan e Asia centrale	Speciale AIDS 2012 HINSAIDS e comunità rurali in Africa australe: sudditi
2/02 Migrazioni e xenofobia in Africa australe	o cittadini?
3/02 Quale politica dell'Italia in Africa e nel Mediterraneo?	3-4/12 Giovani in Africa. Prospettive antropologiche
4/02 Kee di islam	1-2/13 Linee di conflitto: il mondo arabo in trasformazione
Speciale 2003 USA-Irag le ragioni di un conflicto	3-4/13 Fronti della gaerra fredda in Africa sab-sahariana 1-2/14 Fortiti islamisti e relazioni internazionali in Nord Africa e Medio
1/03 Culture coloniali e letterature dell'Africa sub-ahariana	0riente
2/00 La crisi in Zimbabwe	3/14 Il Rwanda a ventfanni dal genocicio
3-4/03 Economia e politiche dell'acqua	Speciale 2014 La questione della terra in Mazambico fra ciritti delle
Speciale 2004 Voci di donne nel cinema dell'Mhica e del Mediterraneo	comunità e investimenti
1-2/04 Coeffitto e transizione in Congo	Speciale 2015 Rural Development and Poverty Reduction in Southern
3/04 Movimenti e conflitti sociali in Africa	Africa: Experiences from Zambia and Malawi
4/2004 - 1/2005 Scritture dei conflitti	1-2/15 Stato e società in Egitto e Tunisia: involuzioni ed evoluzioni
2/06 Ambiente e sviluzoo sostenibile in Africa australe	3/15 The New Harvest, Agrarian Policies and Rural Transformation in
3/05 Migranti africani in Italia: etnografie	Southern Africa
4/06 Parole parlate. Comunicazione orale fra tradizione e modernità	1/16 I movimenti delle donne in Nord Africa e Medio Oriente: percorsi
Speciale I 2006 Stato-nazione e movimenti nazionalisti nell'Africa	e generazioni "ferministe" a contronto
australe post-coloniale	2-3/16 Le pratiche dello Stato in Africa: spazi sociali e politici contestati
Speciale II 2006 Decidente e Africa. Democrazia e	1/17 Storie dell'Africa e fonti nell'era della "rivoluzione digitale" 2/17 Frontiere, confini e agne di frontiera nella regione MENA
nazionalismo dalla prima alla seconda transizione	
1-2/06 Sudan 1956-2008: einguantanni di indipendenza	3(17 International Solidarities and the Liberation of the Portuguese Colonies
3-4/06 Trasformationi democratiche in Africa	1-2/18 L'Africa tra vecchie e nuove poterue
1/07 Il ritorno della menoria coloniale	3/18 Libya in Transition: Human Mobility, International Conflict and
Speciale 2007 Terra e risorse naturali in Africa. Quali diritti?	State Buiking
2/07 Nanative di migrazione, diascore ed esili	1/19 Possibilità delle indipendenze in Africa
3-4/07 Fondamentalismi nell'Africa del XII secolo	2/19 Imperialismo e antimperialismo nello spazie ottomano (1856-1924)
1/08 Mende arabo. Cittadini e weTare sociale	3/19 Counting the Cost of War: the Breat War's Economic Impact on
	Africa
Speciale I 2008 Africa australe. Comunità rutali, sisteni di autorità e	1/20 Refugees in Uganda between politics and everyday practices
politiche di decentramento Sociale E 2000 Desentralizio Porces and Percence Controllo	2/20 Continuity and Rapture in Ethiopia under the Ethiopian People's
Speciale II 2008 Decentralising Power and Resource Control in	Revolutionary Democratic Front
sub-Sataran Africa	1/21 Ten years after the uprisings in North Africa and the Middle East
2/08 La Cina in Africa	2/21 The specious dividends of peace in the Horn of Africa
3-4/00 Donne e diritti sociali in Africa	
Speciale I 2009 AIDS, povertà e democrazia in Africa	
1-2/09 Africa is Europa: strategie e forme associative	